

The Worst Innovation Mercantilist Policies of 2014

BY MICHELLE A. WEIN | DECEMBER 2014

Innovation mercantilist practices do not just damage other economies; they damage the entire global innovation system, leading to less robust rates of growth in innovation and productivity. Innovation is a central driver of economic growth. Because of this, an increasing number of countries are seeking to become innovation leaders. Unfortunately, the methods many choose are grounded in "innovation mercantilism": a strategy that works to improve trade balances in technology-based industries by using a range of protective trade practices. Accordingly, the global economic system has become increasingly distorted over the last decade as more and more nations adopt innovation mercantilist policies including discriminatory technology standards, export subsidies, forced technology transfer, weak intellectual property (IP) protection, and the favoring of indigenous over foreign technology products and services in government procurement.¹

These innovation mercantilist practices do not just damage other economies; they damage the entire global innovation system, leading to less robust rates of growth in innovation and productivity. Moreover, innovation mercantilist policies all too often lead their practitioners to neglect the greater opportunity to spur growth by raising the productivity of all sectors of a country's economy, not just a few high-tech ones.

This second annual report documents what ITIF believes to be the worst innovation mercantilist practices proposed, drafted or implemented in 2014.² Policies were chosen based on their global detrimental effects, so some nations were listed twice due to the widespread nature of the impact of their mercantilist practices.

SUMMARY OF WORST MERCANTILIST POLICIES IN 2014:

• China: Abused its anti-monopoly law by instigating capricious investigations against foreign multinationals in order to protect domestic firms.

- China: Threatened the long-term viability of the global solar industry through massive and unfair subsidies to Chinese-owned solar companies.
- India: Issued a patent rejection for the cancer drug Abraxane.
- India: Introduced new telecommunications equipment tariffs.
- Indonesia: Prepared legislation that requires foreign Internet companies to store user data locally.
- Nigeria: Proposed "Guidelines for Local ICT Content Development."
- Russia: Implemented localization requirements on Internet service companies.
- **Spain:** Passed legislation taxing Internet news aggregators for publishing snippets of articles in search results.

THE NATURE OF INNOVATION INDUSTRIES

In recent years, a growing number of economists have come to see that it is not so much the accumulation of capital but rather innovation that drives countries' long-run economic growth.³ Innovation—the implementation of a new or significantly improved product, service, process, business model, or organizational method—has become the central driver of economic well-being and competitiveness for many economies.⁴ Innovation also plays an indispensable role in helping address global challenges, such as developing sustainable sources of food, improving education, combating climate change, meeting the needs of growing and aging populations, and increasing incomes.

But innovation doesn't just fall like manna from heaven. In most cases it requires businesses—and governments—to marshal resources and take risks. What then are the attributes that define these innovative businesses and by definition innovation industries? First, true innovation industries are ones for which the rapid and regular development of new processes, products or services—many of them disruptive in nature—is critical to their competitive advantage. For example, industries such as biotechnology and semiconductors are innovation industries, as their success depends not on making the particular drug or semiconductor cheaper, but on inventing the next-generation one.

Second, the marginal cost of selling the next product or service is significantly below the average cost of producing it in innovation-based industries. The digital content industry (e.g., software, movies, music, books, and video games) is perhaps the most extreme example of this. In some cases it can cost hundreds of millions of dollars to produce the first copy, but additional digital copies can be produced at virtually no cost.

Finally, innovation industries depend more than other industries on intellectual property, particularly on science and technology-based IP. For example, software depends on source code; life sciences on discoveries related to molecular compounds; aerospace on materials and device discoveries; and the content industries on digital copy-written content.

As a result, to maximize innovation by innovation industries, the global trading system needs to get three key factors right:

- 1. Ensuring the largest possible markets: For innovation industries with high fixed costs of design and development but lower marginal costs of production, larger markets are critical; they enable firms to cover those fixed costs so that unit costs can be lower and revenues for reinvestment in the next generation of innovation higher. This is why firms in most innovation industries are global. If they can sell in twenty countries rather than five, expanding their sales by a factor of four, their total costs increase by much less than a factor of four. That's why numerous studies have found a positive effect of the ratio of cash flow to capital stock on the ratio of R&D investment to capital stock.⁵ But a host of different innovation mercantilist policies act to limit global market size either at the enterprise or establishment level.
- 2. Limiting non-market-based competition: Large markets enable firms to sell more. But if larger markets come with larger numbers of competitors, total sales per firm can remain the same or even fall. Conventional wisdom holds that this competition is good for innovation. However, many studies have demonstrated that innovation and competition can be modeled according to an inverted "U" relation, with both too much and too little competition producing less innovation.⁶ Some mercantilist policies—including discriminatory government procurement, protected state-owned enterprises, and government bailouts—enable weak firms to enter into or remain in a market, drawing off sales from stronger firms and reducing their ability to reinvest in innovation.
- **3.** Ensuring strong IP protections: Firms in innovation-based industries depend on intangible capital, much of it intellectual property. By raising the private rate of return closer to the social rate of return, intellectual property protection addresses the knowledge-asset incentive problem, allowing inventors to realize economic gain from their inventions, and thus reinvest in the next generation of innovative activities. However, if competitors are able to enter and/or remain in the market because they obtain an innovator's IP at less than the fair market price (either through theft or coerced transfer), they are able to siphon off sales that would otherwise go to innovators.⁷

It is in this context that innovation mercantilist policies are so damaging, for they not only are growing but they negatively impact the most important sectors of the global economy. The following innovation mercantilist policies are just a sampling of unfair trade practices that nations proposed in 2014 and that the global trading system needs to address as a top priority.

China Abuses Its Anti-Monopoly Law to Protect Domestic Firms

In 2014, China began a surge of anti-monopoly investigations designed to target foreign firms and protect domestic ones.⁸ Dozens of foreign enterprises—including U.S. technology firms such as Microsoft and Qualcomm, Korean and Taiwanese LCD screen producers, Japanese ball bearing companies, and American and German car firms such as Chrysler and Volkswagen—are being probed for charging excessive prices, abusing market

To maximize innovation by innovation industries, the global trading system needs to get three key factors right: 1) ensuring the largest possible markets; 2) limiting nonmarket-based competition; and 3) ensuring strong IP protections. position, and creating vertical monopolies.⁹ Indeed, the United States-China Business Council reports that 86 percent of its firms surveyed expressed some level of concern about competition enforcement activities in China.¹⁰

China is using its weak rule of law regarding anti-monopoly in order to discriminate against firms from particular foreign countries in potential violation of its World Trade Organization and other commitments. Indeed, as ITIF wrote in *Enough is Enough: Confronting Chinese Innovation Mercantilism*, China's economic strategy consists of both developing and supporting industries that can expand exports and doing this in a way that ensures Chinese-owned firms win.¹¹ Foreign companies, business associations, and home governments have expressed considerable concern about the way Chinese regulators from bodies such as the National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC) have been gathering evidence, the lack of procedural transparency, and what they perceive as strong-arm tactics against corporate executives, legal representatives, and even translators.

These practices damage foreign firms at the expense of domestic ones while balkanizing markets. Making it more difficult for foreign firms to operate in China reduces the possibility for increased global revenues that are necessary for many of these innovative firms to reinvest in the next generation of innovation. In addition, practices such as these are designed to unfairly make China's enterprises more competitive domestically. If the Chinese firms were truly competitive with the foreign ones being targeted, they would not need artificial market restrictions in order to operate.

China Threatens Long-Term Innovation in the Global Solar Industry

Beginning in earnest in 2009, artificially cheap Chinese solar products flooded both the global and U.S. markets, in turn significantly reducing solar manufacturing in developed nations. For example, China went from exporting very few solar products to the United States before 2009 to shipping 49 percent of the solar panels deployed in America in 2013.¹² Over 25 U.S. solar manufacturers have gone bankrupt or been forced to lay off workers since China revved up its "green mercantilism."¹³

Because of this green mercantilism, in 2012, the Department of Commerce levied tariffs on Chinese solar imports.¹⁴ Throughout 2013 and 2014, however, Chinese solar cell producers exploited a loophole left in these tariffs and outsourced solar cell manufacturing to Taiwan, allowing Chinese solar manufacturers to still export to the United States duty free.¹⁵ As a result, in 2014, the Department of Commerce made the appropriate decision in choosing to levy new tariffs ranging from 18 percent to 35 percent on Chinese solar imports whose production included third-country assembly incorporating Chinese inputs.¹⁶ The tariffs are expected to increase the cost of Chinese crystalline solar exports by at least 14 percent, erasing the artificially competitive edge China holds over U.S. manufacturers.¹⁷ Unfortunately, if China continues to hinder solar innovation, the industry may not only be locked into first-generation solar technology, but may also get locked into long-term decline.

The rise of China's solar industry has failed to produce significant innovations in new solar technologies. Rather, it has locked in first-generation crystalline-silicon panels. The top

seven Chinese solar manufacturers invest, on average, a mere 1.25 percent of sales back into R&D.¹⁸ That's over 16 times less than biotechnology firms, or six times less than electronics firms.¹⁹ The lack of investment shows: Chinese clean energy firms patent 72 percent less than U.S. firms, with most of their energy-related patents going toward mature fossil fuel technologies.²⁰ China also only produces 0.36 patents in clean energy per million residents, ranking it 41st out of 50 nations studied by the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD).²¹ China's actions are artificially propping up domestic companies at the expense of foreign ones. Unfair competition policies such as this enable weaker firms to enter into or remain in a market, draining sales from stronger firms and reducing their options to reinvest in innovation. The United States must continue to aggressively fight this solar trade war with all means necessary. Not taking action is irresponsibly shortsighted and threatens the long-term viability of the global solar industry.²²

India, Once Again, Engages in Patent Rejection

In 2013, the Indian Supreme Court denied a patent for the cancer drug Glivec as well as revoked a patent for the cancer drug Tykerb, as ITIF wrote in its report *The Indian Economy at a Crossroads.*²³ Once again, in June 2014, the Indian Patent Office refused a patent for the U.S. firm Abraxis BioSciences' anti-cancer drug Abraxane. This is especially concerning because the drug had been patented in both the United States and Europe for fulfilling the commonly accepted World Trade Organization (WTO) standards of being new, involving an inventive step, and being useful.

One of the main grounds under which the patent was rejected is Section 3(d) of India's patent law, which prohibits grant of patents to new forms of known substances unless it results in enhanced efficacy over the known substance. It is the same provision under which Novartis lost protection on its blockbuster anti-cancer drug Glivec last year. India's Patent Office relied on the decision of the Supreme Court in the landmark Glivec case while hearing the application. The Indian Patent Office's refusal to issue a patent to Abraxane stands in direct contrast with the drug's experience in other nations, including those in most OECD nations.

The ruling provides Indian generic companies with the opportunity to produce the drug themselves. This allows them to earn a profit without incurring the costs of the drug's development, and is tantamount to weak firms drawing off sales from stronger firms, consequently reducing their ability to reinvest in life-saving drug innovation.

Moreover, this decision sets a harmful precedent worldwide regarding the requirements and conditions for receiving a patent. In fact, according to India's 2005 amended patent protection act, pharmaceutical companies have to prove significant clinical efficacy enhancements of their drugs over already-patented compounds. In other words, India makes it more difficult for a drug to receive a patent because it must involve an "inventive step." Most OECD nations do not have this additional requirement of significant clinical efficacy, and instead adhere to the WTO standard of new, non-obvious, and useful. However, India's law, and its application in 2014, may have the effect of limiting the patentability of potentially beneficial innovations. Such innovations would include drugs

In other words, India makes it more difficult for a drug to receive a patent because it must involve an "inventive step." with fewer side effects, decreased toxicity, or improved delivery systems. In fact, the decision appears to confirm that India's law creates a special, additional criterion for pharmaceuticals, which could preclude issuance of a patent even if the applicant demonstrates the WTO standard of being new, involving an inventive step, and being capable of industrial application.²⁴

India Introduces New Telecommunications Product Tariffs

As part of its first budget in July 2014, the Modi Administration included new import tariffs of 10 percent on a range of telecommunications products, such as long term evolution (LTE) products and Voice over Internet Protocol (VOIP) equipment, despite the fact that India committed to eliminating tariffs on these very telecommunications products when it joined the original Information Technology Agreement (ITA) in 1997.²⁵

Unfortunately, this will be particularly harmful for India's economy. As the Indian economists Kaushik and Singh found, for every \$1 of tariffs India imposed on information and communications technology (ICT) products, it suffered a \$1.30 economic loss.²⁶ The tariffs force all ICT-consuming industries in India to acquire more expensive or technologically inferior ICT products.²⁷ Among other impacts, this will slow the deployment and adoption of wireline and wireless broadband in India since telecommunications carriers costs will by definition increase.

Thus, India's new higher tariffs on telecommunications products will hurt not just present consumers, but also future ones, as these tariffs will reduce global market size and balkanize production. Consequently, there will be reduced revenues for reinvestment back into the next generation of innovative products. Moreover, by raising costs on key capital goods, such tariffs reduce business and consumer use of these key innovation- and productivity-enabling technologies. Hopefully, upon deeper inspection, India's leaders will come to see lowering and/or removing these tariffs as the win-win-win promise it holds for India, other nations (developed and developing alike), and the broader global economy.

Indonesia Prepares Legislation That Implements Localization Requirements for Internet Service Companies

In 2014, Indonesia began considering a policy, the "Draft Regulation with Technical Guidelines for Data Centres," that would require Internet-based companies, such as Google and Facebook, to set up local data storage centers.²⁸ The Technology and Information Ministry is on the verge of implementing it under the country's Electronic Information and Transactions (ITE) Law.²⁹ The regulation specifically envisions the construction of new data centers to hold local user data and stipulates building and architectural requirements for them.

Similar to some of the other policies on this list, this proposed legislation will hinder the expansion of markets for digital trade. Establishment-level barriers, such as Indonesia's possible law, allow foreign firms to access markets, but compel them to locate production facilities in the market. The problem with this is that ICT firms may only need a few data centers globally to operate efficiently, but if nations like Indonesia require local data centers, the cost of providing this service (and the price to consumers) will increase.

Nigeria Proposes Guidelines for Localization of ICT Content

In 2014, the "Guidelines for Nigerian Content Development in Information and Communications Technology (ICT)" went into effect.³⁰ Several of the provisions in the Guidelines regard the implementation of procurement restrictions, local content requirements for ICT hardware, the creation of an indigenous development plan, and restrictions on cross-border data flows.

For example, Section 10.1 requires manufacturers to obtain a certification conditioned on assembly of all hardware within Nigeria and furthermore requires "50 percent local content either directly or through outsourcing to local manufacturers" within three years. These conditions will be challenging for many foreign firms to implement given the global nature of their supply and sourcing chains.³¹ Section 12.1.3 requires ICT companies to "host all subscriber and consumer data" locally, and Section 14.1.3 calls for all government data to be hosted "locally inside the country."³² Finally, Section 3.xxvi references "indigenous manpower" as an element of local content, asking companies to prepare a plan for local job creation and human capital development in the ICT sector.

All of the policies referenced—local content requirements, indigenous innovation, and restrictions on cross border data flows—rely on creating excess, inefficient competition, which will prop up domestic technology enterprises at the expense of higher quality and/or more efficient foreign ones. This is by definition true, because if Nigerian ICT providers were in fact providing products of superior value, they would not need these artificial market restrictions. This policy allows weak ICT firms to enter into or remain in a market, siphoning off sales from stronger foreign firms, thereby diminishing their ability to reinvest in innovation.

Russia Implements Data Localization Requirements on Internet Service Companies

On September 24, 2014, the Duma, Russia's lower chamber of Parliament, passed a bill that would force Internet companies such as Google and Facebook to store personal data of Russian users within the country's borders by January 2015.³³ This initiative is an update to an already passed law that would require local personal data storage by September 2016—in effect, the Russian legislature hopes to move the timeline up. Speaking on the law, the head of the upper chamber of the Russian Parliament stressed that Russian citizens' personal data would be better protected in the territory of Russia, and that the localization requirement is reasonable given recent international developments.³⁴

This law is purportedly motivated by, or at least justified on the basis of, privacy concerns. The claim is that if data are required to be kept within a country, either it will be more secure or governments will be better able to prosecute those who violate privacy laws. But neither assertion is true. As ITIF has shown in *The False Promise of Data Nationalism*, data are no more likely to be secure or insecure in Russia than anywhere else in the world.³⁵ Data breaches can occur anywhere. The second issue, privacy, is just as flawed. The location of servers has absolutely no effect—for good or bad—on privacy, as the local government—Russia, in this case—would still have legal jurisdiction over companies that own the data, regardless of where their data are actually stored.

ICT firms may only need a few data centers globally, but if nations such as Indonesia require local data centers, the cost of providing this service (and the price to consumers) will increase.

Spain Passes a Law Taxing Internet News Aggregators

In July 2014, Spain passed a controversial law known as the "Google Tax," that will force the technology company (and any other company doing news aggregation) to pay newspapers in the country a fee every time it links to their stories.³⁶ The law is technically known as the Canon AEDE (after the organization representing Spain's largest papers) and states that websites that link to a news article alongside a "meaningful" description will have to pay a fee to the original publisher—a concept that has been the subject of similar, failed, legislation in Germany, Belgium and France.³⁷ This type of mercantilist policy favors domestic producers (Spanish newspapers) over Internet companies, most of which are foreign.

The Spanish law differs from the other, failed, legislation in certain European countries by making the fee more than an obligation. Rather, it is an "inalienable right," one that overrides any concept of "fair use"—i.e., permitting limited use of copyrighted material without acquiring permission from the rights holders, for use in commentary, search engines or criticism.

Any effective copyright system is about attaining a balance between sharing and innovation and protection; it should prohibit outright theft and piracy but at the same time provide some safe harbor for legitimate digital providers. An example of such a system that generally gets the balance mostly right is the U.S. Digital Millennium Copyright Act (DMCA). Under the DMCA the United States provides safe harbors limiting copyright liability, which help to ensure that legitimate providers of user-generated content sites, cloud computing, and a host of other Internet-related services firms that act responsibly, can thrive online.³⁸ Using copyright law solely to subsidize domestic firms by taxing foreign firms is clearly mercantilist in nature.

LOOKING AHEAD TO 2015

We can't know with any certainty what practices will be on the 2015 Worst Innovation Mercantilist list. But we can be sure the list will be a robust one. And in all likelihood, Europe will be on it in 2015. One of the more concerning policy trends of 2014, though not yet implemented in legislative form, was the rise of anti-U.S.-IT sentiment in the European Union. As Juliet Garside writes in *The Guardian*, "Brussels and Berlin are mobilizing to defend ... the digital environment of Europe's inhabitants; their enemies are the Silicon Valley corporations that seek to dominate it."³⁹

In Germany, economy minister Sigmar Gabriel called Amazon, Apple, Facebook, and Google examples of "brutal information capitalism," saying Europe must act now to protect itself. "Either we defend our freedom and change our policies, or we become digitally hypnotized subjects of a digital rulership," Gabriel warned in a passionate call to action published by the *Frankfurter Allgemeine*.⁴⁰

Like the Russian law above, these ideas are purportedly motivated by privacy concerns. Mathias Döpfner, the CEO of the German media group Axel Springer, wrote in an open letter to Google executive chairman Eric Schmidt, "Google is sitting on the entire current data trove of humanity like the giant Fáfner in The Ring of the Nibelung".⁴¹ As stated above, data are no more likely to be secure or insecure in the European Union than anywhere else in the world.⁴² Data breaches can occur anywhere. The location of servers has absolutely no effect—for good or bad—on privacy, as locals government would still have legal jurisdiction over companies who own the data, regardless of where their data are actually stored.

If the global trade system is to maximize innovation, all nations should strongly advocate for the correct policies. Meanwhile, in France, thoughts abound about taxing the collection of personal data by Internet companies, according to a report from January 2013.⁴³ And several prominent Internet policy thinkers are endorsing the proposal. According to French commentator Félix Treguer, "it's also the case that the digital economy is fast becoming a very large part of the global economy, yet France's tax system, and other countries' tax system, are not adapted to this. In this sense I think it's legitimate that France is asking itself how it can tax more of the profitable digital activity taking place in France."⁴⁴ And there are many who believe that Jean-Claude Juncker, the former Luxembourg prime minister who has just been elected as the next president of the European Commission—despite vocal opposition from David Cameron—is out to make an example of Google to show that his administration is defending Europe from the U.S. digital overlords.⁴⁵ Ultimately, if Europe continues to go down this anti-American populist path, Europe will likely appear on ITIF's 2015 iteration of the "Worst Innovation Mercantilist Policies of the Year" report.

CONCLUSION

As innovation and trade policy have become increasingly intertwined, openness to trade characterized by open market access and receptivity to foreign direct investment—has become a bedrock pillar of effective global innovation policy. But all too often, countries are electing to pursue mercantilist, trade-distorting, beggar-thy-neighbor approaches instead of implementing productivity- and innovation-enhancing policies.⁴⁶

The global trading system has the potential to be the most innovation-empowering it has ever been in its history. However, the threat posed by innovation mercantilism is not going away any time soon. Indeed, all nations should strongly advocate for the correct policies so that the global trading system can maximize innovation. These include eliminating all tariffs on trade in high-tech products; curtailing non-tariff trade barriers; strengthening digital trade; encouraging market-based competition; and protecting intellectual property. In doing this, countries will not only enable robust innovation-enhancing trade and investment, they will forge an alliance against mercantilist practices to demonstrate continued commitment to the principles of free and fair trade.

If the global trade system is to maximize innovation, all nations should strongly advocate for the correct policies.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Jacob Lundberg, "The triumph of global capitalism" (The Adam Smith Institute, February 17, 2012), http://www.adamsmith.org/research/articles/the-triumph-of-global-capitalism.
- Michelle A. Wein and Stephen J. Ezell, *The 10 Worst Innovation Mercantilist Policies of 2013* (ITIF 2013), http://www2.itif.org/2014-ten-worst-innovation-mercantilist-policies.pdf.
- 3. Elhanan Helpman, The Mystery of Economic Growth (Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press, 2004).
- 4. Robert D. Atkinson and Stephen J. Ezell, *Innovation Economics: The Race for Global Advantage* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2012), 213.
- 5. Bronwyn H. Hall, "Investment and research and development at the firm level: Does the Source of Financing Matter?," *NBER Working Paper* no. 4096 (1992); Lorne Switzer, "The determinants of industrial R&D: A Funds Flow Simultaneous Equation Approach," *Review of Economics and Statistics* 66, no. 1 (1984): 163-168; Cited in George Symeonidis, "Innovation, Firm Size and Market Structure: Schumpeterian Hypotheses and Some New Themes," *OECD Economic Department Working Paper* no. 161 (1996).
- For a review of studies, see: Michelle Wein and Stephen Ezell, *How to Craft an Innovation-Maximizing T-TIP* (ITIF, October 2013), http://www2.itif.org/2013-innovation-maximizing-ttip-agreement.pdf.
- 7. For digital economy industries, it is important to ensure a balanced protection of IP that reflects sharing and innovation and protection.
- Robert Atkinson, "High-tech harassment," *The Hill*, August 8, 2014, http://thehill.com/blogs/punditsblog/technology/214613-high-tech-harassment.
- Jean-Marc Blanchard, "Distrust About China's Antitrust Campaign," *The Diplomat*, September 28, 2014, http://thediplomat.com/2014/09/distrust-about-chinas-antitrust-campaign/.
- U.S.-China Business Council, *Competition Policy and Enforcement in China* (USCBC, September 2014), https://www.uschina.org/sites/default/files/AML%202014%20Report%20FINAL_0.pdf.
- 11. Robert D. Atkinson, *Enough is Enough: Confronting Chinese Innovation Mercantilism* (ITIF, February 2012), http://www2.itif.org/2012-enough-enough-chinese-mercantilism.pdf.
- Maria Gallucci, "Chinese Solar Companies, Unfazed by 2012 Tariffs, Could Take a Hit From Latest Penalties," *International Business Times*, June 4, 2014, http://www.ibtimes.com/chinese-solar-companiesunfazed-2012-tariffs-could-take-hit-latest-penalties-1594457.
- 13. Matthew Stepp and Michelle Wein, "U.S.-China solar trade dispute: Short-term profit vs. long-term viability," *The Hill*, July 24, 2014, http://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/international/213126-us-china-solar-trade-dispute-short-term-profit-vs-long-term.
- International Trade Administration, "Fact Sheet: Commerce Preliminarily Finds Countervailable Subsidization of Imports of Certain Crystalline Silicon Photovoltaic Products from the People's Republic of China" (U.S. Department of Commerce, 2014), http://enforcement.trade.gov/download/factsheets/factsheet-prc-crystalline-silicon-photovoltaic-prodcvd-prelim-060314.pdf.
- 15. Matthew Stepp and Michelle Wein, "U.S.-China solar trade dispute: Short-term profit vs. long-term viability."
- 16. International Trade Administration, "Fact Sheet: Commerce Preliminarily Finds Countervailable Subsidization of Imports."
- Ucilia Wang, "Report: U.S. Trade Dispute Will Inflict Pains on Chinese Solar Manufacturers," *Forbes*, June 19, 2014, http://www.forbes.com/sites/uciliawang/2014/06/19/report-u-s-trade-dispute-will-inflictpains-on-chinese-solar-manufacturers/.
- Luis Bettencourt et al., *Determinants of the Pace of Global Innovation in Energy Technologies* (PLOS One, October 2013), http://www.plosone.org/article/info:doi/10.1371/journal.pone.0067864.
- 19. Ibid.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. OECD, OECD Patent Database (Patents by country and technology fields (total); accessed June 4, 2012).
- 22. Matthew Stepp and Michelle Wein, "U.S.-China solar trade dispute: Short-term profit vs. long-term viability."
- 23. Stephen J. Ezell and Robert D. Atkinson, *The Indian Economy at a Crossroads* (ITIF, April 2014), 26-28, http://www2.itif.org/2014-indian-economy-at-crossroads.pdf.

- 24. United States Trade Representative's Office, *2013 Special 301 Repor*t (USTR, 2013), http://www.ustr.gov/sites/default/files/05012013%202013%20Special%20301%20Report.pdf.
- Christopher Moore, "Breaking Down Barriers is Key to Building Up India's ICT Industry," *Shopfloor*, October 28, 2014, http://www.shopfloor.org/2014/10/breaking-down-barriers-is-key-to-building-upindias-ict-industry/32385.
- P.D. Kaushik and Nirvikar Singh, "Information Technology and Broad-Based Development: Preliminary Lessons from North India" (working paper no. 522, UC Santa Cruz Economics, July 2002), http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=344830.
- 27. Stephen J. Ezell, *The Benefits of ITA Expansion for Developing Count*ries (ITIF, December 2012), http://www2.itif.org/2012-benefits-ita-developing-countries.pdf.
- 28. Matthias Bauer et al., *The Costs of Data Localization: Friendly Fire on Economic Recovery* (ECIPE, March 2014), http://www.ecipe.org/media/publication_pdfs/OCC32014__1.pdf.
- Eli Sugarman, "How Emerging Markets' Internet Policies Are Undermining Their Economic Recovery," *Forbes*, February 12, 2014, http://www.forbes.com/sites/elisugarman/2014/02/12/how-emergingmarkets-internet-policies-are-undermining-their-economic-recovery/.
- Federal Ministry of Communication Technology, "Guidelines for Nigerian Content Development in Information and Communications Technology (ICT)" (Ministry of Communication Technology, 2013),

http://www.nitda.gov.ng/documents/Guidelines%20on%20Nigerian%20Content%20Developmenet%20in%20ICT%20updated%20on%2012062014.pdf.

- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Ibid.
- Paul Sonne and Olga Razumovskaya, "Russia Steps Up New Law to Control Foreign Internet Companies," *Wall Street Journal*, September 24, 2014, http://online.wsj.com/articles/russia-steps-upnew-law-to-control-foreign-internet-companies-1411574920.
- Bret Cohen et al., "Data Privacy Alert: Insights from the Russian Data Protection Authority's conference on personal data protection" (Hogan Lovells, November 7, 2014), http://ehoganlovells.com/rv/ff001b5cb92f669a460c760697419726b12d31af.
- $\frac{1}{2012} = \frac{1}{2012} = \frac{1$
- 35. Daniel Castro, *The False Promise of Data Nationalism* (ITIF, December 2013), http://www.itif.org/publications/false-promise-data-nationalism.
- James Vincent, "Spain's 'Google Tax': will charging companies to link to articles help or hurt newspapers?," *The Independent*, August 19, 2014, http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/gadgets-andtech/news/spains-google-tax-will-charging-companies-to-link-to-articles-help-or-hurt-newspapers-9679248.html.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. In contrast, the German regime could give too much protection to content holders, at least with regard to the case of news aggregators. There is an ongoing dispute between much of the European Union (EU) and news search engines such as Google and Yahoo News. Draft laws would charge these news aggregators, and others, remuneration for displaying snippets of copyrighted content (usually found to fall under the fair use doctrine in the United States) because European media companies are being hit by a recession as advertising spending has plunged.
- Juliette Garside, "From Google to Amazon: EU goes to war against power of US digital giants," *The Guardian*, July 2014, http://www.theguardian.com/technology/2014/jul/06/google-amazon-europe-goes-to-war-power-digital-giants.
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Ibid.
- 42. Daniel Castro, The False Promise of Data Nationalism.
- 43. Jacob Albert, "France wants to tax data mining, and it's not a bad idea," *Quartz*, January 22, 2013, http://qz.com/45764/france-wants-to-tax-data-mining-and-its-not-a-bad-idea/.
- 44. Ibid.
- 45. Juliette Garside, "From Google to Amazon."
- 46. Stephen Ezell, Robert Atkinson, and Michelle Wein, *Localization Barriers to Trade: Threat to the Global Innovation Economy* (ITIF, September 2013), http://www2.itif.org/2013-localization-barriers-to-trade.pdf.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author wishes to thank the following individuals for providing input and assistance to this report: Robert Atkinson, Stephen Ezell and Kathryn Angstadt. Any errors or omissions are the author's alone.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Michelle A. Wein is ITIF's Trade Policy Analyst, specializing in the connections between international trade, innovation, intellectual property and economic productivity. Her work has been featured in *Huffington Post, The Hill, Politico* and *Inside U.S. Trade*, among others. Prior to joining ITIF, Michelle worked on intellectual property policy at the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative and the U.S. Department of State. She also spent four months studying European Union governance challenges in Berlin, Germany. Michelle holds a Masters of Public Policy from Georgetown University and a Bachelors of Science with Honors in Economics and Mathematics from the University of Michigan.

ABOUT ITIF

The Information Technology and Innovation Foundation (ITIF) is a Washington, D.C.-based think tank at the cutting edge of designing innovation strategies and technology policies to create economic opportunities and improve quality of life in the United States and around the world. Founded in 2006, ITIF is a 501(c) 3 nonprofit, non-partisan organization that documents the beneficial role technology plays in our lives and provides pragmatic ideas for improving technology-driven productivity, boosting competitiveness, and meeting today's global challenges through innovation.

FOR MORE INFORMATION, CONTACT ITIF BY PHONE AT 202.449.1351, BY EMAIL AT MAIL@ITIF.ORG, ONLINE AT WWW.ITIF.ORG, JOIN ITIF ON LINKEDIN OR FOLLOW ITIF ON TWITTER @ITIFDC AND ON FACEBOOK.COM/INNOVATIONPOLICY.